


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 1st April 2025 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr J Mear, Cllr G Paton, Cllr S Pennell, T Grimes (Clerk) DCllr S Michael and one member of the public.

1. To consider any apologies for absence
LH gave apologies due to family commitments which were approved. 
CCllr BL gave apologies for not attending due to it now being the pre-election period and his activities being restricted.
DCllr SM apologised for having to leave early to attend Sutton meeting.

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s wages and expenses.

3. To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 4th March 2025 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
There had been four further fires on One Acre which the clerk reported to the Police, NSDC anti-social behaviour unit and the Environment Agency. The clerk reported having requested that the various agencies co-ordinate with one another as their combined costs must be spiralling. None had committed to this undertaking to date. It was noted that there is more rubbish piled there already. 
It was suggested a councillor take on the reporting as it had taken 2 hours of the clerk’s time. GP offered to report going forward.
There had been no response to the newsletter about the precept increase. MM noted that although there had been a large increase Government figures showed that it was still way below the average of £92.22 for a band D property.
Jaqueline Gozzard introduced herself as a local person with interest in heritage and an understanding of community life who is standing as a Reform candidate.

5. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Hedgehog Highways
There was nothing to report. It was suggested this be removed from the agenda.
b. Kiosk Disconnection
There has still been no response, but neither has there been a bill which usually comes about this time. 
c. Gov.uk Domain
MM noted that this had all been set up but it was apparent not all councillors had got into their account so he offered to help ensure all councillors were up and running ASAP.
d. A1 Slip Road 
The clerk had not heard anything further from Highways. It was suggested that a final enquiry be sent asking Highways the outcome of their consideration of the signage.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
DCllr SM reported that over the last 4 weeks, all 9 councils involved in the devolution proposal had sent preferred outcomes to the Government and the final date for decision will be known by 28th November. There has been a lot of talk about devolving services to Parish Councils but as yet nothing has been identified.

7. To receive feedback from meetings/training attended
There haven’t been any meetings.

8. To consider matters related to flooding 
JM reported having had a letter from the council saying their property had been identified as at risk from surface water flooding and an assessor would be visiting to see whether there were any alleviation measures which could be provided.

9. To report on any ongoing issues from Pears’ lorries
The clerk reported having received a response from the Environment Agency to say they could only deal with matters in the boundaries of the Pears site and had therefore passed it to someone at Bassetlaw BC. The clerk had not heard further so it was suggested this be chased.

10. To consider responding to the following planning consultations
a. 25/00263/FUL – Great Northern – holiday lodges and touring pitches
Councillors discussed the proposals raising the following points:
· Lack of an amenity block, given it has 6 touring pitches.
· No details of the sewage treatment plant such as siting and design.
· Noting the concerns of Environmental Health re potential contamination of the land when it was railway owned.
· Lack of information regarding what would happen to the pub.
· The site isn’t really suited to a holiday location – surrounded by industrial units and beside a railway.
· It may ensure the pub stayed open.
· It may prevent the land becoming derelict.
· It had been used for caravans in the past without issue.

RESOLVED: To neither support or object but to raise the concerns discussed.
(proposed MM, seconded GH, carried unanimously)

11. To review the following policies
The clerk had received notification from NALC to say the following policies had been updated.
b. Financial Regs
It was agreed to update the relevant paragraphs in line with Procurement legislation.
c. Harassment and Anti-Bullying
It was felt that having only just adopted the Sexual Harassment policy, it wasn’t necessary to move to this policy, it could be considered in the next review cycle.

12. To receive updates relating to Great North Road Solar Farm
a. Joint Parishes Action Group
MM reported having attended the last meeting in LH’s absence. It seems the response by the consultation rattled Elements Green, who have now met with JPAG chair. The suggestion was that they won’t be responding to each council submission – just to JPAG. They want to reduce the 90 areas highlighted in the statement of common ground. JPAG need to engage to show they are being constructive not obstructive but there are a number of items that are errors and can be removed. Elements Green have said any likely changes to the proposals prior to submitting the application are likely to be a reduction in the footprint. In preparation for the planning application response, given Elements Green will not work with Parishes, the consultant will add in any unique concerns from the parish responses so MM asked if councillors were happy to provide a copy to the consultant. All were in agreement. There had been concerns that JPAG are not a statutory consultee but it would be dangerous to ignore them – the planning inspectorate would not look favourably on that. Elements Green want to meet again before May to resolve matters if possible, intimating they were aiming to put the full application in during May. 
b. Any other matters
MM commented on receiving the flood update from Elements Green which had been circulated to councillors. It was felt very little of the contents looked as if it would help. 
The clerk reported receipt of £170 in cash donations to date, towards the solar farm expenses. 

13. To consider responding to the following correspondence
a. CoT Village Hall – rental agreement
The clerk had circulated an agreement that no rent would be charged for this financial year. It was suggested that a formal thanks be sent to the committee.
b. NALC – Updated resources on devolution and local government organisations
These were noted and may prove useful as the area moves towards a Unitary Authority. 
c. Lithium-ion batteries safety campaign
This was noted. It was suggested a safety warning be included in a future newsletter.

14. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
The clerk reported that a payment had been taken on the Hugo Fox Direct Debit which she had claimed back and was assured would not be taken until due in May.
The chair asked if everyone agreed with the figures and then signed the documents.


b. To note receipt of cash donations towards the solar expenses
Noted under item 12(b) above.
c. To note the defib pads have been replaced at a cost of £62.34
This was noted.
d. To note the increase in the S137 spending limit to £11.10 per elector for 2025/26 
This was noted.
e. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages – March - TBC  
The clerk had circulated the hours worked in March. It amounted to 2.43 hours overtime due to the setting up of the new emails and updating the noticeboard, website, contacts, plus adding the final month to the year-end work and audit file. 

RESOLVED: To approve the overtime and make the payment.
(proposed ME, seconded SP, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

ii. Clerk’s expenses - £22.42
The clerk reported that this was for wine for the auditor.

RESOLVED: To make the payment.
(proposed ME, seconded SP, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

iii. NSDC – dog bins - £35.88
This bill is the second instalment now due.

RESOLVED: To make the payment.
(proposed MM, seconded SP, carried unanimously)

15. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
The clerk tabled a copy of Clerks and Councils Direct for circulation.
ME asked if there had been any updates on the wall at the corner of the cross roads. The clerk had not heard anything so it was suggested that she approach the owners for an update.

16. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be the Annual Parish Meeting at 7pm on 6th May followed by the Annual Parish Council Meeting at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 20:25
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